Great Snoring Parish Council


Clerk  Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  
tel: 01328 822366 email: greatsnoringpc@googlemail.com 
Present: R Coates, J Lockhart, S Pannell (Chairman), D Perowne, H Seekings (Vice-Chairman), J Taylor, and six members of the public
Meeting of Great Snoring Parish Council 
on Thursday 10 September 2015 at 7.00pm in the Social Club
MINUTES
Welcome 
1. Apologies from G Peabody, M Strong (County Councillor), T FitzPatrick (District Councillor) and PCSO were accepted.
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the items listed below.
· D Perowne declared a pecuniary interest in item 10.
3. Minutes of the previous Meeting (25 June) were approved and signed as a true record.
4. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
· To note that the hinge for the kiosk and marking out the wildflower verges were on-going.
· To note that the footpath across the pightle has not been cut back properly.
5. The Meeting will be temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they have and for reports from the District and County Councillors and the PCSO.
      Members of the public:
· Thanks for notifying highways of the potholes on The Street 

· Footpath across the pightle has not been cut back sufficiently

· The Highways Engineer has confirmed that the drainage works on Thursford Road have been programmed for this financial year.

The District Councillor had sent a written report:
· NNDC is currently holding initial discussions with Great Yarmouth Borough Council to look at the principle of sharing senior staff and other services.
· NNDC is taking a full part in the devolution debate to meet the Government’s policy of devolving more powers and responsibilities to local authorities in England.
· Parish Clerks have been notified of further Standards training which will cover “Registers of Interests & Declarations of Interest”. 
· Parish Clerks have also been notified of some additional training for Parish and Town Councils in relation to planning. WEST – Wednesday, 25 November 2015 – The Maltings, Wells at 6.30 pm
· Big Society Fund. Tom FitzPatrick is now the Chairman of the committee, the fund continues to make grants to communities across the district. Great Snoring Social Club was awarded a grant of £7,500, used towards removal of asbestos and associated works enabling the kitchen extension and refurbishment to take place. 
· The Tour of Britain starts from Fakenham Racecourse on Saturday 12 September bringing an influx of visitors to the area. 
The County Councillor sent a written report:
· Coasthopper: The council is currently finalising the details with interested parties and is confident of securing a good level of service for this very important route.  
· Concessionary Bus Passes:  There has been some confusion over bus passes and as a result Stagecoach Norfolk has been reminded of the agreement.
· Computer/Broadband Scams: Not surprisingly with increased use of broadband the criminal mind has turned to computer/broadband scams.  A cold caller will ‘discover’ issues on the machine which they will offer to ‘fix’ for a fee which is taken over the phone by credit or debit card; they will state they need to install software. Once payment is received the software is downloaded, opening up a range of possibilities for the scammer to install viruses, malicious programmes and software which can be used to perpetrate further scams in the future.
· Reusing electrical equipment: NCC are using DTS funding (Distributor Take Back Scheme) to help get more ‘electricals’ refurbished and given second lives.  
The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
6. Development
· Report on meeting with Diocese and sale of Diocesan land 
     The Chairman and Vice-Chairman met the Diocesan Chief Executive (Richard Butler) and
      the Asset Manager (Alan Cole) on 3 July to establish answers to questions relating to the 
      sale of the Diocesan land in Great Snoring. 

                Still no decision regarding sale of land, negotiations with interested parties ongoing, 
· Report on Exception Sites & Affordable Housing presentation by NNDC Planning Dept on 27 July was attended by parish councillors, members of the public, representatives from Walsingham Estate and NNDC. Useful and informative presentation from Elaine Ferguson and productive question and answer session. Positive response from those present.
· Report on meeting between the Chairman and Clovis Meath Baker, Walsingham Estate on 25 August. Walsingham Estate was interested in exploring the idea of developing affordable housing in Great Snoring. It is vital to establish the need.
                The way forward. The Parish Council voted unanimously in favour of affordable housing in
                the village. It was agreed to set up a working group to investigate further. Members on the 
                working group would be J Lockhart; S Pannell; G Peabody, H Seekings, and J Taylor. 
7. Environment 

· Highways: 
· Update on outstanding requests: Potholes on The Street programmed. The Street added to SD (Surface Dressing) list 2016 depending on available budgets. BEH 13/07/15. Drain by grit bin had been cleared, one by the knoll still required attention.
· Items to report to Highways
Potholes:
Dildash Lane (outside 4-6 and by the dog bin)




Thursford Road (Duck End and towards Thursford) danger to cyclists



Thursford Road (corners of the knoll)




Holt Road (Walsingham) between pill box and cottage in the woods

White lines need to be repainted at junction of Dildash Lane / Thursford Road
Footpath across the pightle by the Manor House was very overgrown. 
· Other items

Foliage obstructing view for crossing the bridge. (Chairman to speak to B Howe)

Individuals agreed to clear debris from drain covers: S Pannell: The Street and Barsham Road; J Lockhart: Dildash Lane and Fakenham Road.
· The knolls It was noted that the knolls had been cut but rather infrequently.
· Thanks: to J Lockhart; S Pannell and H Seekings for cleaning items on the lower knoll; to J Dent for cutting the hedges on Dildash Lane and Gurney’s Ground; to Walsingham Estate for cutting back the ash branch on Fakenham Road.
· It was agreed to organise a litter pick for a Sunday morning 
8. Street furniture
· Parish Clock: gap between face of clock and wall. It was noted that Walsingham Estate would investigate and if possible carry out necessary work.
· Gates, seat and notice board: Thanks to J Dent for treating the seat and gates; to J Taylor for repairing and lowering the notice board. It was noted that the flint work below the notice board would be done shortly. Thanks to R Perowne for providing flints.
· To note that it was not necessary to purchase a new dog bin as it was possible to get a replacement lid and hinge. Thanks to J Taylor for fitting them.
· To note that the goal net has been cut back making it easier for grass-cutting on Gurney’s Ground.
· It was agreed to purchase a new leather hinge for the kiosk available on the web for £21.
9. Allotments
· Report on Allotment Holders Gathering in August. A large percentage of the Allotment Holders attended and apologies were received. Thanks to D & H Perowne for hospitality.

    The meeting gave people the opportunity to discuss issues of concern regarding the  

      allotments including rats, rabbits, pigeons and the overgrown areas.
 


     Although notices had been put up asking the public to keep to the central path, the ongoing   

             problem of people continuing to walk around allotments was discussed. It was suggested  

             that more permanent official signs could be put in place. 

 

     The reason for the visit by Environmental Health was explained and their recommendations 
             particularly regarding the control of rats passed on. 
 

 To encourage a greater uptake of allotments it is planned that plots be divided and prepared. 
 
· It was agreed that S Bushell would cut the grass on the allotments more regularly. Thanks to him and to Top Farm for providing the flayer.

· It was agreed to purchase 2 signs @ £20 plus VAT each. Wording: Permissive Path Please: keep to the central path; do not walk around the allotments; keep dogs on leads; clear up after your dog. Thank you. By order of Great Snoring Parish Council.
· Allotment awards: judged by Pat Jaques,  two winners: 

· Sophie Vincent and Gervaise Kill (13/14) - for efficient, productive management and use of an exceptionally tidy allotment.
· Bernard White (3) - for the commitment and hard work in cultivating an entire allotment. 
· It was decided to set up a working group to review the allotment agreement: R Coates; S Pannell; D Perowne and J Taylor. 
· Rental fees for 2016-17. It was agreed that there would not be a rent increase next year. The extra cost of pest control would be carried by the Parish Council as it was of benefit to the whole village. 
· To note that rents for 2015-16 are due on 11 October.
10. Planning
· To consider proposals from NNDC
      D Perowne left the room for the following item.

· School Farm, Fakenham Rd conversion of barns to form two dwellings ref: PF/15/039. Plans circulated. Site meeting arranged. Comments submitted 06/08/15:

A site meeting was carried out and Great Snoring Parish Council could identify no 
                objections to the development of the barns and farm buildings at School Farm. 
· To note decisions made by NNDC
· Conversion of part of Manor Barn to changing room, sauna/steam room and gymnasium and construction of pool within Manor House ground at The Manor House and Manor Barn ref: PF/14/1549. Approved.
Manor House: It was noted that a new fence had been erected which appeared to be over the boundary, encroaching on the verge and completely inappropriate with the location. Concerns were also raised regarding suggestions of a tennis court being built adjacent to the church yard. The Clerk was asked to notify the District Council of the fence and to enquire about the rules and regulations regarding the establishing a tennis court etc.

11. Financial business
· To note receipts: NNDC Recycling credits £122.40; HMRC VAT refund £86.53
· The bank statements were signed confirming balances as below:

	
	18/08/2015

	Barclays current account
	1,760.05 

	Barclays savings account
	2,805.45 

	
	4,565.50 


· To approve payments:
	
	Cheque no
	

	J Otte (expenses) carry forward
	
	

	Social Club (hire of room, and half of recycling credits)
	100209
	£71.20

	Sophie Vincent (allotment prize winner)
	100210
	£12.50

	Bernard White (allotment prize winner)
	100211
	£12.50

	H F Perowne (bacon and rolls for allotment gathering)
	100212
	£8.00

	total
	
	£ 104.20

	cheques made between meetings
	
	

	Melba Swintex Ltd (lid and hinge for dog bin)
	100207
	23.09

	Rodent Services (East Anglia) (pest control)
	100208
	72.00


12. To note the completion of Audit for the year ended March 2015.

· External auditor report (Mazars):  ‘on the basis of our review of the annual return, in our opinion the information in the annual return is in accordance with proper practices and no matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met’
· The relevant notices have been placed on the notice board.
13. Communicating with the village

· Newsletter: hedge-cutting – responsibility of occupier; allotments available; date of litter pick.
14. Reports from parish councillors
· Risk assessment report: lower hinge on kiosk needed to be repaired; public footpath across the pightle nearly impassable (minimum width for footpaths is 2 metres).
15. Communication from members of the public
· Email from C Downing about replacement tree on lower knoll
· Emails from A Swan regarding the sale of Diocesan land
16. Correspondence: mail circulated as usual

· Café Cluster at Byfords Holt at 9.30 am on 7 October

· NNDC planning workshop at The Maltings, Wells on Wed 25 Nov  – 6.30 pm (S Pannell, H Seekings, J Lockhart, D Perowne, G Peabody and J Taylor to attend).
17. Any other business for report or placing on the agenda for the next Meeting.
· Setting the Budget and Precept for 2016-17
· Report from working group about affordable housing
· Report from working group about review of allotment agreement
· Tidy up over the winter months
18. To confirm the date of the next meeting at 7 pm in the Social Club Thursday 12 Nov. 2015.
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Signed: …………………............................



Date………………..


Chairman


